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April 13, 2016 
 
 
MEMO 
 
To:  Capital Improvements Committee 
From: Rod Johnson, Operations Management Engineer 
Re:  Minneluzahan Senior Citizens Center Roof 
 
 
On Monday April 4, I inspected the Minneluzahan Roof with Jerry Eisenbraun from Upper Deck 
Architects.  They have been our consultant on City Roof Projects since the 2011 major hail storm. 
 
The roof system is a Sarnafil reinforced single-ply membrane that was installed in 1998 (according 
to my records).  These roofs typically go on my watch-list at 20 years, but should have a 25 to 30 
year life, pending hail damage. 
 
We witnessed various circumstances that have led to roof leaks: poor flashing construction, lack of 
general maintenance and apparent carelessness related to mechanical installation and 
maintenance.  It appears that these leaks can be remedied with flashing modifications, patching 
and proper maintenance. 
 
The following pictures illustrate these issues. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 

 
 

Poor Flashing Construction 
 

 
 

Loose Rooftop Unit Panel 



 

 

 

 
 

Membrane Damage from Panel 
 

 
 

Missing Panel 



 

 

 

 
 

Loose and Abandoned Conduit Rubbing on Roof 
 

 
 

Membrane Tear 



 

 

 

 
 

Miscellaneous Spare Parts 
 

 
 

Conduit Brackets 


